



Debt-Buyer Lawsuits and Inaccurate Data

Peter A. Holland

University of Maryland Francis King Carey School of Law
Legal Studies Research Paper
No. 2014–14



This paper can be downloaded free of charge at
The Social Science Research Network Electronic Paper Collection
<http://ssrn.com/abstract=2407929>

DEBT-BUYER LAWSUITS AND INACCURATE DATA

Peter A. Holland

UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND SCHOOL OF LAW

Advocates for lower-income families need to be aware that many debt buyers are suing the wrong people, and for the wrong amounts.

Over the past decade, banks have increasingly moved away from collecting defaulted credit card accounts in-house to a model of selling off bad accounts for pennies on the dollar to debt buyers.¹ The accounts are sold “as is,” pursuant to contracts in which the banks state that the debts may not be owed, the amounts claimed may not be accurate, and documentation may be missing.²

Despite the broad disclaimers, debt buyers then pursue these accounts and seek to collect 100 percent of the face value of debts for which they paid only 3 percent or 4 percent of face value—sometimes much less.³

The people pursued are often the elderly, the poor, and low-income families with limited resources to hire a lawyer or take a day off from work to go to court and challenge dubious claims.⁴ Instead, they tend to either enter into a settlement or fail to appear in court. They are then subjected to a default judgment and subsequent wage garnishment (money taken out of their paychecks). The ripple effects of a court judgment and garnishment cannot be overstated: bounced checks, family stress, impaired credit scores, and potential obstacles to the victim’s ability to get a job or an apartment.

Selling Off Debt

Debt is sold at low prices when banks have little or no documentation to provide the buyer—often just an electronic Excel spreadsheet and a few monthly statements.⁵ The contracts of sale between bank and debt buyer (also known as *forward-flow agreements*) typically contain broad disclaimers of warranty, including warranty of title, legality, validity, documentation, or accuracy.⁶ Further, the contracts usually provide that “ineligible accounts” may be included in the bulk sales, even accounts where the debt has been paid, settled, discharged in bankruptcy, or was never owed to begin with because of identity theft or other fraud committed against the consumer.⁷ One widely publicized forward-flow agreement states that

the account balances are only “approximate.” The sale of unverified, inaccurate, and incomplete accounts has led to consumers getting sued twice on the same debt and to reports of abuse by debt collectors, some with criminal backgrounds.⁸

These and other issues resulting from the sale and subsequent attempts to collect on junk debt have drawn increasing attention from regulators, courts, and the media.⁹ In one instance, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC) found that a bank’s collection lawsuits involved the following behaviors:

- filing affidavits which the bank falsely represented as based on personal knowledge;
- filing inaccurate sworn documents that resulted in “judgments with financial errors in favor of the Bank”;
- filing “numerous affidavits that were not properly notarized”;
- failing to have proper procedures in place to ensure compliance with the Servicemembers Civil Relief Act;
- failing to devote sufficient resources to properly administer its collections litigation processes;
- failing to devote adequate controls, policies, and training to its collection litigation processes; and
- failing to sufficiently oversee outside counsel and other third-party providers handling collection-litigation services.¹⁰

The OCC also found data-integrity problems in the bank’s sale of charged-off accounts to debt buyers.

Ineligible accounts may be included in the bulk sales, even accounts where the debt has been paid, settled, discharged in bankruptcy, or was never owed.

Hidden Agreements

The problems inherent to the business model are most starkly exposed in the context of lawsuits filed by debt buyers. On the one hand, the debt buyer acknowledges in the forward-flow agreement that the data it received from the bank is limited and potentially inaccurate, with frequent specific disclaimers of warranty of title, validity, accuracy, and documentation.

On the other hand, despite explicit knowledge that the specific accounts are highly suspect, debt buyers argue in court that the allegations about ownership, liability, and amount are “inherently reliable” because the data came from a highly regulated national bank, which has a duty to keep accurate records. All the while, the debt



buyers fail to disclose to the courts or to the defendants the terms of the forward-flow agreements, and typically fight any efforts undertaken by consumers to obtain them.

The OCC recently issued a “best practices” memorandum to deal with some of the issues.¹¹ However, no reform to date has called for the disclosure of the forward-flow agreements generally or the disclaimers of warranty specifically.

Regulators and courts are at a crossroads. Will there be national standards on data integrity? Will there be a ban on the sale of certain accounts? Will disclosure of the terms of the forward-flow agreements be mandated?

These are important questions to those who are concerned with the economic viability of lower-income people, because in the zero-sum game of their monthly expenses, every dollar paid to someone with a dubious claim impairs the ability of consumers to pay legitimate creditors for car loans, mortgages, rent, and health insurance premiums. Successfully challenging bogus debt-buyer claims can keep low-income consumers out of bankruptcy and can preserve precious assets for paying legitimate debts and helping to ensure family and community stability.

Sometime this year, there will very likely be broad agreement on national standards and best practices for data integrity and for banning the sale of certain types of accounts. But any reforms will probably have little effect unless banks and debt buyers are required to disclose the terms, conditions, and specific warranties and disclaimers contained in the forward-flow agreements. Shining a light on the red flags identified in those agreements should help preserve low-income community resources by reducing the number of lawsuits and judgments against the wrong people for the wrong amounts.

Peter A. Holland is director and clinical instructor at the University of Maryland School of Law Consumer Protection Clinic. Contact him at PHolland@law.umaryland.edu.

Endnotes

¹ See Robert M. Hunt, *Collecting Consumer Debt in America*, http://www.philadelphiafed.org/research-and-data/publications/business-review/2007/q2/hunt_collecting-consumer-debt.pdf.

² Jeff Horwitz, “Bank of America Sold Card Debts to Collectors Despite Faulty Records,” *American Banker*, March 29, 2012, http://www.americanbanker.com/issues/177_62/bofa-credit-cards-collections-debts-faulty-records-1047992-1.html.

³ According to a January 2013 study by the Federal Trade Commission, the average price contained in more than 5,000 debt portfolios of sale was four cents on the dollar. See “Structure and Practices of the Debt Buying Industry,” <http://www.ftc.gov/os/2013/01/debtbuyingreport.pdf>.

⁴ “Debt Deception: How Debt Buyers Abuse the Legal System to Prey on Lower-Income New Yorkers” (report, Neighborhood Economic Development Advocacy

Project, New York, May, 2010), http://www.nedap.org/pressroom/documents/DEBT_DECEPTION_FINAL_WEB.pdf.

⁵ Debt buyers rarely receive and can rarely obtain full documentation of the debts, such as account statements or the contract terms and conditions.

⁶ Dalie Jimenez, “Illegality in the Sale and Collection of Consumer Debts” (2013), http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2250784.

⁷ See, for example, the forward-flow agreement from FIA Card Services to CACH, LLC, <https://www.documentcloud.org/documents/329733-fia-to-cach-forward-flow.html>.

⁸ Maria Aspan, “Borrower Beware: B of A Customer Repaid Her Bill yet Faced a Collections Nightmare,” *American Banker* (March 29, 2012); and Jake Halpern, “Pay Up: A Debt Collector Struggles to Stay Out of Debt,” *New Yorker*, October 11, 2010, <http://www.jakehalpern.com/books/Finished%20Collection%20Piece.pdf>.

⁹ Jeff Horwitz and Maria Aspan, “OCC Pressures Banks to Clean Up Card Debt Sales,” *American Banker*, July 2, 2013; Maria Aspan, “Wells Fargo Halts Card Debt Sales as Scrutiny Mounts,” *American Banker*, July 29, 2013; Jessica Silver-Greenberg, “Boom in Debt Buying Fuels Another Boom—In Lawsuits,” *Wall Street Journal*, November 28, 2010.

¹⁰ See <http://www.occ.gov/static/enforcement-actions/ea2013-138.pdf>.

¹¹ “Shining a Light on the Consumer Debt Industry,” July 17, 2013, <http://www.occ.gov/news-issuances/congressional-testimony/2013/pub-test-2013-116-oral.pdf>.

This Communities & Banking article is copyrighted by the Federal Reserve Bank of Boston. The views expressed are not necessarily those of the Bank or the Federal Reserve System. Copies of articles may be downloaded without cost at www.bostonfed.org/commdev/c&b.